Michael Robert 
California Air Resources Board
1001 "I" Street
P.O. Box 2815 
Sacramento, CA 95812 

Re: Comments on the Draft Expanded List of Early Action Measures
Sent via email
Dear Mr. Roberts:

APM Terminals is filing comments on the California Air Resources Board’s Draft report entitled, Expanded List Of Early Action Measures To Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions In California Recommended For Board Consideration.  There are three measures listed in that report that have the potential to impact operations at our Los Angeles and Oakland terminals, and we wish to comment on them.  

The preservation of the environment is key to AMP Terminals business ethic, and we have been leaders in the environmental field, including understanding and reducing our carbon footprint.  Our parent company, Maersk, was a charter member of the Business for Social Responsibility (BSR) Clean Cargo Working Group.  This group is focused on the evaluation and minimization of greenhouse gases (GHGs) from the entire container transportation chain.  Further information on the Clean Cargo Working Group is available at www.bsr.org.

We support reductions in GHGs from our industry and others, and we wish to see emissions reductions implemented in a manner that makes sense for our global industry. As such, we would also encourage the ARB to provide clear, user-friendly mechanisms to encourage companies to accelerate their own voluntary reductions and to enable them to quantify and record those emissions reductions (perhaps through CCAR). Without such “credit for early action,” some reductions projects may be deferred to await clarity in requirements or even to establish a more representative baseline for the future.
The three specific early action measures on which we are commenting are:

1. SmartWay Truck Efficiency

2. Green Ports

3. Refrigerant Tracking, Reporting, and Recovery Program
SmartWay Truck Efficiency
The Draft Report states the following goals:  

“Staff’s preliminary thinking is that the rule could be implemented through a phase-in schedule with 10 percent of the trucks and trailers meeting the requirements in 2010, 25 percent in 2011, 60 percent in 2012, and 100 percent in 2013. This rule should also require that new 2010 and subsequent trucks and trailers that are sold in or service California be “SmartWay” certified tractors and trailers.”

The Draft Report also states, 

“the older model combination trucks are typically considered short haul trucks and thus spend considerably less time at highway speeds, reducing significantly any benefits associated with aerodynamic improvements since drag varies with the square of the vehicle speed. Thus, it would be most appropriate to require only rolling resistance improvements for these trucks”. 
The existing measure does not allow for the differentiation of short haul trucks (that rarely, if ever reach highway speeds) other than to allow a phase in period.  Equipping trucks that never reach highway speeds may actually decrease fuel efficiency by adding extra weight, rather than increasing fuel efficiency as intended.  As such, the ARB should consider differentiating trucks that typically do not reach highway speeds and, somehow, exempting them from the SmartWay requirement, so as to not have the unintended consequences of emitting more GHGs for some trucks.
Our Bridge Terminal Transport trucking division is a member of SmartWay, and we have discussed this and other marine drayage issues with EPA several times. EPA has stated that the SmartWay streamlining technologies were developed for high speed long haul use, and are probably not cost or weight effective for drayage (short haul and low speed). We believe that the best approach to reductions for these vehicles is to improve energy efficiency through tire selection, modern engines, weight reductions, chassis maintenance and low rolling resistance.
Green Ports 

For this early action measure, you have noted that, 

“To be an attractive candidate for shore electrification, a ship must visit a California port frequently, spend a sufficient number of hours in berth, and have an ample power demand while docked. The ship categories that typically meet these criteria are container ships, passenger ships, and refrigerated cargo ships.” 
As we have commented previously to ARB, the cost-effectiveness calculation for container ships is skewed by the following:

1. a large number of visits from vessels who visit frequently, 
2. the assumption that vessels that make five visits in any given year will continue to make visits at the same ports and same rate for the next 10 years.  
3. overstatement of the reductions available through this technology, and

4. the use of an atypically long port stay in calculations for container vessels (due to unfortunate choice of a fall 2004 for averages, which included a major labor slowdown). 

Electrification is not cost-effective for a global shipping company where ships are moveable assets which must be reassigned periodically.  Due to the short commenting period for these early action measures, we are unable to provide quantitative data on this issue.  However, we would welcome the opportunity to meet with you and provide additional data.  
As mentioned in point 3 above, we believe that the cost-effectiveness of this measure is overstated.  We believe that the estimation of CO2e from electricity production to supply California ports is understated, resulting in overstatement of the potential reductions. The CO2e is estimated to be the “CO2 emission factor of 0.25 MMT CO2/MW-hr for the electrical grid….  [s]taff will consider utility-specific CO2 emissions and marginal electricity generation CO2 emissions (typically combined-cycle gas turbines) as the development of the regulation proceeds”.   
Power use for cold-ironing is not appropriately characterized as either additional base load or peak power use.  The nature of shipping is that the power peaks and surges can occur at any time.  As a result, it would seem more correct to use the average GHG emissions from a system, rather than the marginal base load. It is also more appropriate to use the generation profile for the specific utility serving the port sites.
ARB used an emission factor of 0.25 metric tons of CO2e emitted per MW-hr delivered.  This value is below the average emission factor reported by the five largest electric utilities in California, based on data reported to the California Climate Action Registry (CCAR), using the CCAR’s reporting protocol.  The top five utilities supply over 85% of the total retail electricity delivered in the state and the weighted average emission rate is 0.30 metric tons of CO2e per MW-hr.  
However, even this value would over-estimate the actual reductions achievable by the port electrification measure.  As noted in the ARB Early Action Report, the most significant impact of this measure would be at the Port of Los Angeles and Port of Long Beach, which are the two largest container ports in the United States.  These two ports obtain their electricity from the Los Angles Department of Water and Power, which has an emission rate of 0.59 metric tons of CO2e emissions per delivered MW-hr, and more than 2.3 times higher than the 0.25 tons per MW-hr used in the ARB calculations, and the Southern California Edison Company, which is has an emission rate of 0.30 metric tons of CO2e per delivered MW-hr, which is still 20% higher than that used in the report.  These changes would result in significantly lower potential emissions reductions than are reported in the Draft Report.  

Refrigerant Recovery from Decommissioned Shipping Containers
Extensive regulatory programs already cover this area due to ozone depletion concerns. It is not entirely clear what is being proposed for this early action, and therefore the operational and recordkeeping impacts are not clear. We would encourage the agency not to enact additional requirements until and unless significant environmental benefits can be identified. Maersk does transport and repair refrigerated containers, and is willing to assist in understanding how these units are managed and their environmental impacts.
Thank you again for this opportunity to comment. As stated above, we would be happy to share more quantitative information with the ARB, and to work with the ARB to develop programs. Please contact me at 704-571-2693 or NAMENVIRO@maersk.com, or my colleague Jim Flanagan at 310-221-4298 or WCRREGAFF@maersk.com.
Sincerely,

B. Lee Kindberg

Director, Environment

Maersk Inc.
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